# Breaking the Glass Ceiling of Peacekeeping in Nogorno-Karabakh

The September 27, 2020 war in Nogorno-Karabakh was the latest in a string of conflicts since the turn of the last century (Washington Post, 2020), in an autonomous region that is 95 percent ethnic Armenian, but is officially part of Azerbaijan (Council on Foreign Relations, 2020). In a deadly brew of ethno-religious divides, nationalism, state-sponsored hatred, and international indifference, 37,000 soldiers from both sides have died, plus an unknown number of civilians (PBS, 2020 and LA Times, 2020). Past and present peace negotiations mediated by Russia, Iran, and the United States (U.S.) have only yielded tenuous ceasefires. In this time, only the presidents of Armenia and Azerbaijan and their mediators have ever been involved; resulting in 30 years of negotiations without the constituents of the disputed territory and without the voices of women.

Not invited to the table, Armenian and Azerbaijani women are getting around it. There have been a number of women-run grassroots peace-building organizations that have sprung up over the past 30 years in response to the growing violence. This paper will argue that these small, grassroots efforts by women are doing more to promote peace and security than large, international organizations like the United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization (UNESCO), Amnesty International, and the Red Cross by discussing women-run, peace-building NGO's, grassroots negotiation efforts, and women de-miners.

## Peace-Building NGOs: Everyone is a Peace-keeper

These small, peace-building organizations range from registered Non-Governmental Organizations (NGO's) to groups on Facebook, and ad-hoc community organizations. None of these organizations received government support or much media attention, but they all had one goal: ending the incessant violence in Nogorno-Karabakh by supporting dialogue between Armenians and Azerbaijanis and educating the public about the peace-building process.

The Azerbaijan Department of Transcaucasian Women's Dialogue (ADTD) is an NGO that specializes in educating women and youth about methods of grassroots peace-building. Their three-day training course, "Women's Role in Peace Building Process," has had over 1,200 participants thus far. With 60 chapters throughout Azerbaijan, they teach women how to be peace-keepers in their own communities and methods for inter-ethnic dialogue. Elmira, one youth participant from Baku describes what she learned about being a peace-keeper:

When I tell people that I am a peacemaker, they are surprised; they think that peacemakers are only military men. I always tell them about the student club that has become a part of my life. If more people knew about this, then we wouldn't listen to xenophobes for which conflicts are the goal and means of existence (ADTD, 2021).

The potential of empowering women and young people as agents of peace is enormous. Women are 48 percent of the population in Azerbaijan and children (under 18) account for another 25

percent (CIA, 2021); therefore, empowering women and children as peacemakers could normalize relations with Armenia.

The Coalition for Peace (CFP) in Armenia, integrates women's organizations and individuals into active peacemaking members. Founder Ilona Ter-Minasyan, publishes a newsletter dedicated to understanding peace values and highlighting women's contributions. CFP also facilitates an educational workshop for children called, "Peace Lessons," which familiarizes students with UNSCR 1325, which requires equal participation of women in peace and security efforts (UN, 2000). Nora Hakobyan, founder of CFP says, "We believe that joint participation of women of the South Caucasus in the process of regional conflict resolution will be fruitful and it will result in peaceful settlement and prevention of new conflicts (Personal interview, 2021)."

Armine Mikaelyan is the founder of Nor Luyce, a center for peace in Nogorno-Karabakh focusing on empowering young women. Their "Peace Center" is unique in the region in Gyumri, north-western Armenia. Girls learn peace-building and dialogue techniques at the Center so they can express themselves, understand other points of view, and become "peace ambassadors" (Nor Luyce, 2020). Mikaelyan says, "Peace not only means the absence of war but our relationship with the people around us. In order to secure this kind of peace it is necessary to seriously consider the issues of youth training in peacemaking" (Personal interview, 2021). Women in Azerbaijan and Armenia are already doing the hard work it takes to build and promote peace. They are succeeding where their governments have not in decades of peace talks. These grassroots efforts are proving to be powerful tools for the next generation of peacemakers.

#### **Women in Grassroots Negotiations**

Another vital segment of the peace-building process between Armenia and Azerbaijan are women in the negotiation process. Because women are not involved in formal negotiations, Armenian and Azerbaijani women lead in informal reconciliation: negotiating for the release of prisoners, de-mining efforts, and securing the safe-passage for refugees, journalists, and other civilians.

Arzu Abdullayeva of Azerbaijan and Anahit Bayandur of Armenia successfully brokered prisoner of war (POW) exchanges and promoted dialogue following the 1988 Nogorno-Karabakh war, for which they won the Olof Palme Peace Prize in 1992. Abdullayeva and Bayandur, before her death in 2011 (Åland, 2011), have been working in reconciliation efforts with Armenia for the last 26 years. Borne by the memories of times when Armenians and Azerbaijanis lived side by side as neighbors and friends, they created the Martti Ahtisaari Peace Foundation and co-wrote the textbook, "Gender and Peace" (Mehdizade and Abubekirova, 2018). Their partnership in peace-building efforts in the South Caucuses represents one of the most enduring and successful cooperations between Armenians and Azerbaijanis to date.

Research compiled by Joan Johnson-Freese in her book, *Women, Peace, and Security,* shows that when women are involved in negotiations, peace agreements are 20 percent more likely to last at least two years, and they are 35 percent more likely to last at least 15 years (pp. 138). This is because women have higher risks when there is war: they are more likely to die of

the indirect effects, lose sons and husbands, and are more likely to suffer economic devastation (pp. 19). Women are also the foundation of society and are often the first to know if violence is around the corner (pp. 29). Without stakeholders of half the population in formal negotiations, Armenia and Azerbaijan run the risk of leaving out vital perspectives in their search for peace.

In 2013, young Armenian and Azerbaijani activists Zaruhi Hovanessian and Khadija Ismailova jointly won the Young Women Caucasus Peace Award. Hovanessian founded "The Army in Reality," an organization dedicated to eliminating corruption in the Armenian army. Ismailova, a journalist, is actively working to advance human rights and democracy in Azerbaijan while exiled in Sweden (Martirosyan and Lapitskii, 2013). These efforts point to enthusiasm in peace-building dialogues within the next generation.

## Women at the Forefront of De-Mining

Women are championing de-mining efforts in border towns, benefiting civilians in Azerbaijan and Armenia. Nogorno-Karabakh has one of the worst mine problems in the world, with over 50,000 explosives left in the small territory after the 1994 ceasefire agreement (Borgen Project, 2021). The issue affects villages and civilians on both sides of the border, as mostly children become the victims of their destructive effects. Livestock is also informally counted in the casualties in a place where even the loss of one sheep, can have devastating effects on poor families. Filmmakers Emily Mkrtichian and Jesse Soursourian tell the story of the women deminers in their documentary, *Motherland* (Motherland, 2019). Says Shabo, one woman de-miner "The fear is there, my comrades have been blown up; but one thing is for sure, we do this job with a lot of love" (4:13). This issue has serious effects for both Armenians and Azerbaijanis and could be the impetus for further inter-dialogue efforts.

## **Opportunities for Reconciliation**

Though the resolution of this conflict appears unreconcilable, with both countries accusing the other of human rights abuses, war crimes, and the destruction of cultural sites; as in the case of Liberia, grass-roots efforts have the potential to drastically shift a society toward peace even in seemingly hopeless situations (Gini Reticker, 2008). Large international organizations have proven apathetic to the deterioration of the peace process and human rights, yet there is much potential for long-lasting peace efforts between Armenian and Azerbaijan. Each side needs to see the humanity in the other, circumventing efforts to paint one side as inhuman or as conclusively abominable. Armenians and Azerbaijanis need more inroads for community-level dialogue. Peace will be possible only when enough Armenians and Azerbaijanis decide that the amount lost through continued conflict is more than the amount gained through military victory.

#### **References:**

- Amnesty International. Everything you need to know about human rights in Armenia. (2020). <a href="https://www.amnesty.org/en/countries/europe-and-central-asia/armenia/report-armenia/">https://www.amnesty.org/en/countries/europe-and-central-asia/armenia/report-armenia/</a>
- Amnesty International. Everything you need to know about human rights in Azerbaijan. (2020). https://www.amnesty.org/en/countries/europe-and-central-asia/azerbaijan/report-azerbaijan/
- Armenian peace promoter has left us Ålands Fredsinstitut. (February, 2011). <a href="https://peace.ax/en/en-armensk-fred-skaempe-har-gatt-ur-tiden-en/">https://peace.ax/en/en-armensk-fred-skaempe-har-gatt-ur-tiden-en/</a>
- Arzu Abdullayeva: "The most painful times of the past 20 years." (August, 2015). Meydan.TV. http://mtv.re/rari4y
- Associated Press. *Azerbaijan says 2,783 troops killed over Nagorno-Karabakh conflict.* (December 3, 2020). PBS NewsHour. https://www.pbs.org/newshour/world/azerbaijan-says-2783-troops-killed-over-nagorno-karabakh
- Associated Press. *Armenia sharply raises troop death toll in Nagorno-Karabakh as political crisis brews*. Los Angeles Times. (November. 19, 2020). <a href="https://www.latimes.com/world-nation/story/2020-11-19/armenia-raises-troop-death-toll-nagorno-karabakh">https://www.latimes.com/world-nation/story/2020-11-19/armenia-raises-troop-death-toll-nagorno-karabakh</a>
- Azerbaijan—The World Factbook. (2021). https://www.cia.gov/the-world-factbook/countries/azerbaijan/
- Bell, Christine and O'Rourke, Catherine. (October, 2010) PEACE AGREEMENTS OR PIECES OF PAPER? THE IMPACT OF UNSC RESOLUTION 1325 ON PEACE PROCESSES AND THEIR AGREEMENTS. The International and Comparative Law Quarterly, OCTOBER 2010, Vol. 59, No. 4. Cambridge University Press. pp. 941-980. https://www.jstor.org/stable/40983611.
- Bingham, Natasha. (April 2016). Fighting for Our Cause: The Impact of Women's NGOs on Gender Policy Adoption in Four Former Soviet Republics: FIGHTING FOR OUR CAUSE. Politics & Policy, 44(2), 294–318. https://doi.org/10.1111/polp.12155
- Bingham, Natasha. (May 2017). Gendering Civil Society: The State of Women's NGOs in the Former Soviet Region. Women's Studies, 46(5), 478–494. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/00497878.2017.1324445">https://doi.org/10.1080/00497878.2017.1324445</a>
- Carley, Patricia. Nagorno-Karabakh: Searching for a Solution. (December, 1998). United States Institute of Peace. <a href="https://www.usip.org/publications/1998/12/nagorno-karabakh-searching-solution-0">https://www.usip.org/publications/1998/12/nagorno-karabakh-searching-solution-0</a>
- Caucaso, O. B. e. (August, 2021). Armenia and Azerbaijan: Women peacebuilders on the post-conflict scenario. OBC Transeuropa. <a href="https://www.balcanicaucaso.org/eng/Areas/Armenia/Armenia-and-Azerbaijan-women-peacebuilders-on-the-post-conflict-scenario-208542">https://www.balcanicaucaso.org/eng/Areas/Armenia/Armenia-and-Azerbaijan-women-peacebuilders-on-the-post-conflict-scenario-208542</a>
- Cookman, Liz and Dixon, Robyn. *In Armenia and Azerbaijan, desperate families search for news of the Nagorno-Karabakh war dead.* Washington Post. Dec. 4, 2020. https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/europe/armenia-azerbaijan-missing-soldiers/2020/12/03/3a4c1c64-33dd-11eb-9699-00d311f13d2d\_story.html
- Creation of the Azerbaijan Peace Coalition. Azerbaijan Gender Information Center. (2009). http://gender-az.org/index en.shtml?id doc=137
- Creation of the Armenian Peace Coalition. Azerbaijan Gender Information Center. (2009). <a href="http://gender-az.org/index-en.shtml?id/doc=138">http://gender-az.org/index-en.shtml?id/doc=138</a>
- Equal Power—Lasting Peace. For women's full participation in conflict resolution and peacebuilding. (2013). <a href="http://www.equalpowerlastingpeace.org/tag/award/">http://www.equalpowerlastingpeace.org/tag/award/</a>
- Equal Power—Lasting Peace. For women's full participation in conflict resolution and peacebuilding. (2020). <a href="http://www.equalpowerlastingpeace.org/five-conflicts/nagorno-karabakh/">http://www.equalpowerlastingpeace.org/five-conflicts/nagorno-karabakh/</a>

- Gamaghelyan, Phil. (January 2010). Rethinking the Nagorno-Karabakh Conflict: Identity, Politics, Scholarship. International Negotiation, 15, 33–56. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1163/157180610X488173">https://doi.org/10.1163/157180610X488173</a>
- Glasius, M., & Ishkanian, A. (2015). Surreptitious Symbiosis: Engagement Between Activists and NGOs. VOLUNTAS: International Journal of Voluntary and Nonprofit Organizations, 26(6), 2620–2644. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1007/s11266-014-9531-5">https://doi.org/10.1007/s11266-014-9531-5</a>
- G. M., Sabina Abubekirova. (2018, October 19). Meet Arzu: Peace Agent Between Azerbaijan and Armenia | The 'Peace-Builders'. <a href="https://chai-khana.org/en/story/731/meet-arzu-peace-agent-between-azerbaijan-and-armenia">https://chai-khana.org/en/story/731/meet-arzu-peace-agent-between-azerbaijan-and-armenia</a>
- Gureyeva-Aliyeva, Y., & Huseynov, T. (December, 2011). "Can You be an IDP For Twenty Years? A comparative field study on the protection needs and attitudes towards displacement among IDPs and host communities in Azerbaijan." Brookings Institution, London School of Economics, Project on Internal Displacement.
- Hovhannisyan, Zaruhi. Opinion | Armenia's womanly face of war. (September, 2020). OC Media. <a href="https://oc-media.org/opinions/armenias-womanly-face-of-war/">https://oc-media.org/opinions/armenias-womanly-face-of-war/</a>
- Ishkanian, Armine. (2003). Is the Personal Political? The Development of Armenia's NGO Sector During the Post-Soviet Period. *UC Berkeley: Berkeley Program in Soviet and Post-Soviet Studies*. Retrieved from https://escholarship.org/uc/item/2j57b1h5
- Ishkanian, Armine. (2003). VI. Gendered Transitions: The Impact of the Post-Soviet Transition on Women in Central Asia and the Caucasus. Perspectives on Global Development and Technology, 2(3), 475–496. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1163/156915003322986361">https://doi.org/10.1163/156915003322986361</a>
- Jenderedjian, A., & Bellows, A. C. (2021). Rural poverty, violence, and power: Rejecting and endorsing gender mainstreaming by food security NGOs in Armenia and Georgia. World Development, 140, 105270. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.worlddev.2020.105270">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.worlddev.2020.105270</a>
- Jayakumar, Kirthi. The Gender Security Project. (October 7, 2020). The Gendered Dimension of the Nagorno-Karabakh Conflict. <a href="https://www.gendersecurityproject.com/post/the-gendered-dimension-of-the-nagorno-karabakh-conflict">https://www.gendersecurityproject.com/post/the-gendered-dimension-of-the-nagorno-karabakh-conflict</a>
- Jocbalis, M. (2016). Transformative gender narratives in South Caucasus: Conversations with NGO women in the Armenian-Azeri conflict. <a href="http://muep.mau.se/handle/2043/21318">http://muep.mau.se/handle/2043/21318</a>
- Khachadour, Marineh. The Yin and Yang of War and Peace. (August, 2014). HETQ. https://hetq.am/en/article/56011
- Levin, Jade. In the Armenia-Azerbaijan war, religious nationalism threatens peace agreement. (November, 2020). Religion Unplugged. <a href="https://religionunplugged.com/news/2020/11/9/in-the-armenia-azerbaijan-war-religious-nationalism-threatens-peaceful-settlement">https://religionunplugged.com/news/2020/11/9/in-the-armenia-azerbaijan-war-religious-nationalism-threatens-peaceful-settlement</a>
- Maoz, I. (2009). The Women and Peace Hypothesis? The Effect of Opponent Negotiators' Gender on the Evaluation of Compromise Solutions in the Israeli-Palestinian Conflict. *International Negotiation*, *14*(3), 519–536. https://doi.org10.1163/138234009X12481782336267
- Motherland. (June, 2020). Motherland. https://motherlandfilm.org
- Nagorno-Karabakh Conflict. (May 6, 2021). Global Conflict Tracker. https://cfr.org/global-conflict-tracker/conflict/nagorno-karabakh-conflict
- Nor Luyce. (2021, April 13). https://norluyce.com
- Nora Hakobyan. Interview by: Marion McDow. Personal interview. Zoom, April 3, 2021 Ohanyan, Anna. (May, 2019). Women Can Bring Peace to Nagorno-Karabakh. Foreign Policy. <a href="https://foreignpolicy.com/2019/05/08/women-can-bring-peace-to-nagorno-karabakh/">https://foreignpolicy.com/2019/05/08/women-can-bring-peace-to-nagorno-karabakh/</a>

- OSAGI. Office of the Special Advisor on Gender. Landmark resolution on Women, Peace and Security (Security Council resolution 1325). (2000). <a href="https://www.un.org/womenwatch/osagi/wps/">https://www.un.org/womenwatch/osagi/wps/</a>
- Pashayeva, Gulshan. Pashayeva: Turkish Policy Quarterly, Vol\_11-no\_3. (February, 2011). <a href="http://turkishpolicy.com/dosyalar/files/vol\_11-no\_3%20pashayeva.pdf">http://turkishpolicy.com/dosyalar/files/vol\_11-no\_3%20pashayeva.pdf</a>
- Rockwell, C. (December, 2019). War's Aftermath in Artsakh: Filmmaker Documents Women Who Clear Landmines. Wesleyan University Magazine. <a href="https://magazine.blogs.wesleyan.edu/2019/12/03/wars-aftermath-in-artsakh-filmmaker-documents-women-who-clear-landmines/">https://magazine.blogs.wesleyan.edu/2019/12/03/wars-aftermath-in-artsakh-filmmaker-documents-women-who-clear-landmines/</a>
- Sargsyan, Nelli. "An Armenian Feminist Call for Multi-Ethnic Peaceful Living Amidst War and Pandemic." Ms. Magazine. (October, 2020). <a href="https://msmagazine.com/2020/10/19/armenian-feminists-call-for-multi-ethnic-peaceful-living-amidst-war/">https://msmagazine.com/2020/10/19/armenian-feminists-call-for-multi-ethnic-peaceful-living-amidst-war/</a>
- Shahnazarian, N. (2016). A Good Soldier and a Good Mother: New Conditions and New Roles in the Nagorno-Karabakh War. The Journal of Power Institutions in Post-Soviet Societies. Pipss.Org, Issue 17, Article Issue 17. <a href="https://doi.org/10.4000/pipss.4241">https://doi.org/10.4000/pipss.4241</a>
- Stanton, Elizabeth. Women's Participation in the Nagorno-Karabakh Peace Process. (May 14, 2014). Humanitarian Aid Relief Trust. <a href="https://www.hart-uk.org/blog/womens-participation-nagorno-karabakh-peace-process/">https://www.hart-uk.org/blog/womens-participation-nagorno-karabakh-peace-process/</a>
- Tenuta, Anna. Women Call for an End to Violence in Nagorno-Karabakh—FPIF. (April 19, 2016). Foreign Policy In Focus. <a href="https://fpif.org/women-call-end-violence-nagorno-karabakh/">https://fpif.org/women-call-end-violence-nagorno-karabakh/</a>
- The HALO Trust in Nagorno-Karabakh. (January 15, 2021). The Borgen Project. <a href="https://borgenproject.org/the-halo-trust-2/">https://borgenproject.org/the-halo-trust-2/</a>
- UNHCR, European Commission of Humanitarian Aid. "Azerbaijan: Analysis of Gaps in the Protection of Internally Displaced Persons (IDPs)." (October, 2009). https://www.unhcr.org/4bd7edbd9.pdf
- Walsh, Sinead. Nagorno-Karabakh: A gender inclusive approach to peace. (October, 2014). OpenDemocracy. <a href="https://www.opendemocracy.net/en/odr/nagornokarabakh-gender-inclusive-approach-to-peace/">https://www.opendemocracy.net/en/odr/nagornokarabakh-gender-inclusive-approach-to-peace/</a>
- Yamskov, A. N. (1991). Ethnic conflict in the Transcausasus. Theory and Society, 20(5), 631–660. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00232663">https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00232663</a>
- Yeganyan, Ruben. "Refugees, displaced persons and asylum seekers in Armenia" (October, 2013). CARIM EAST CONSORTIUM FOR APPLIED RESEARCH ON INTERNATIONAL MIGRATION.
- Zamanov, Ramil. (June 2020). Gender, Ethnicity and Peacebuilding in the Nagorno-Karabakh Conflict. Prague, 2020. Diploma thesis. Charles University, Faculty of Humanities, Department of Gender Studies. Thesis supervisor Lorenz Meyer, Dagmar.